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Minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 24 March 2015 at 11.00 am in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich
	Present:


	Councillors Mark Bee (Chairman) Lisa Chambers (Vice Chairman), Jenny Antill, Beccy Hopfensperger, Gordon Jones, Alan Murray, Graham Newman and Colin Spence.

	Also present:
	Councillors Peter Beer, Terry Clements, James Finch, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Tony Goldson, Derek Hackett, David Hudson, Sandy Martin, Bill Mountford Penny Otton, Bert Poole, John Sayers, Stephen Searle, Reg Silvester, Richard Smith MVO and David Wood


	Supporting officers present:
	Susan Cassedy, Democratic Services Officer


95.
Apologies for Absence 
There were no apologies for absence.
96.
Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Beccy Hopfensperger declared a non-pecuniary interest in Agenda Item 8 “To Determine Admission Arrangements to Schools in Suffolk for the 2016/2017 School Year” by virtue of the fact that she was a parent of children who would be affected by the decision.

Councillor Gordon Jones declared a non-pecuniary interest in Agenda Item 8 “To Determine Admission Arrangements to Schools in Suffolk for the 2016/2017 School Year” by virtue of the fact that he was a Board Member of the Samuel Ward Academy Trust and also Chair of Governors at Thomas Gainsborough High School which was part of the Samuel Ward Academy Trust.
97.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The Minutes of the meeting held on 24 February 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
98.
Public Questions

There were no public questions received.

99.
Standing Item – Update from Scrutiny Chairman

At Agenda Item 5, the Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee provided the Cabinet with an update on recent scrutiny activity.
Decision:  The Cabinet noted the Scrutiny Update.
Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet recognised the importance of the Scrutiny function.
Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning, noted recommendations c) and j) from the “Highways Contract – Update” item which went to the Scrutiny Committee on 12 March 2015.  He advised that the points raised under c) had been raised with the senior manager of the service and with regard to j) the decision had been made not to take the permit scheme further.

The Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee confirmed that the next update to Cabinet would include information on the Health Scrutiny Committee meeting which had taken place on 18 March 2015.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

100.
Revisions to Highways Maintenance Standards
A report at Agenda Item 6, by the Chief Fire Officer, Suffolk Fire and Rescue and Public Protection, Highways and Transport, invited the Cabinet to consider revisions to standards associated with small scale repairs to the highway, as set out in the Council's Highways Maintenance Operatonal Plan.
Decision:  The Cabinet:

i) authorised changes to the timescales within which potholes in carriageways should be made safe or repaired, as set out in paragraphs 56 to 60 and Table 5;
ii) authorised changes to the Council’s Highways Maintenance Operational Plan (HMOP) to reflect the revised timescales; and
iii) delegated authority to the Director/CMT member with responsibility for Highways and Transport to determine the timescale for implementation of the changes to the HMOP.
Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet recognised that the timescales within which defects in the highway (including potholes) should be made safe or repaired were codified in the Council’s Highways Maintenance Operational Plan (HMOP).

Whilst editorial changes to the HMOP were delegated to officers, substantive changes required the approval of the Cabinet.

The Cabinet was of the opinion that the proposed revised standards would reduce the overall risk to users of the county’s highways caused by potholes, including the risk presented by failed temporary repairs. Revising these standards would enable more first time permanent repairs to potholes.
The proposed standards would also enable better planning and more efficient use of resources, leading to more work being carried out in a single visit and overall costs reduced.
Comments by other Councillors:  The Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee informed Cabinet that he had been delighted to see that the recommendations from the Scrutiny Committee meeting in May 2014 had been highlighted in the paper.  He also noted that the National Code of Practice would be changing at the end of 2015 and expressed concern that this may lead to conflict between the two sets of standards.  The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning acknowledged that there may be a need to adjust the Council’s procedures in light of the new National Code of Practice, however this did not stop the Council from revising the standards at this point in time.  The Council was now moving away from the intensive winter pothole period and therefore new Council standards being implemented in June would therefore not obstruct the completion of repairs.
The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning advised that the Council was 17 months in to a 5 year contract with Kier and that refinement to performance indicators was required.  It was pointed out that one of the recommendations from the Scrutiny Committee meeting was to review the current performance indicators for the contract. 
In response to Councillors’ concerns about the risk ratings and the hierarchy/classification of roads particularly those roads in urban areas of Ipswich carrying bus routes, it was explained that table 5 on page 31 of the report referred to hierarchy rather than classification.  It was advised that there were a number of unclassified roads which would transcend their classification due to carrying a bus route and the Council was able to review the hierarchy of roads as it was an internal system.  It was agreed to send the councillor, for information, a list setting out the hierarchy of roads in Ipswich.  
The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning advised that a road resurfacing project would be too costly.  There was no budget for such comprehensive resurfacing and the bidding for Government funding was very competitive.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.
101.
Endorsement of the Deben Estuary Plan
A report at Agenda Item 7, by the Chief Fire Officer, Suffolk Fire and Rescue and Public Protection, Highways and Transport, invited the Cabinet to consider the endorsement of the Deben Estuary Plan.

The Chairman welcomed to the meeting Councillor Christine Block from Suffolk Coastal District Council who provided the Cabinet with background about the partnership working and the volunteer community involvement which had informed and supported the development of the plan.
Decision:  The Cabinet endorsed the Deben Estuary Plan and to use it to inform any relevant decisions in the Plan area.
Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet noted that the community around the Deben estuary, working with the Environment Agency and other statutory agencies, had produced a plan for the long term management of the estuary.  The Deben Estuary Plan (the Plan) had undergone extensive public consultation and a sustainability appraisal. Broadly in parallel with this recommendation, on 3 March 2015 Suffolk Coastal District Council’s Cabinet (SCDC) endorsed the Plan ensuring it became a material consideration in planning decisions and informed other decisions relevant to the area.  The Cabinet acknowledged that the Plan complemented and had a similar non-statutory status to the Suffolk Shoreline Management Plan which it had endorsed on 2 March 2010. 
Comments by other Councillors:  A Councillor considered it to be an excellent good news story and an integral part of Suffolk’s coast management and he noted how hard all the volunteers had worked.
In response to a Councillor’s query regarding new ways of raising money and concerns that this may mean more residential development Councillor Christine Block advised that there was a range of ways to raise money and residential development would only be considered if absolutely necessary.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

102.
To Determine Admission Arrangements to Schools in Suffolk for the 2016/17 School Year
A report at Agenda Item 8, by the Corporate Director for Children and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to determine the Admission Arrangements to Schools in Suffolk 2016/2017.
Decision:  The Cabinet approved:

i) the admission oversubscription criteria for community and voluntary controlled schools for the school year 2016/2017;
ii) the revised co-ordinated schemes for admission to primary and middle schools and for admission to secondary schools for the school year 2016/2017; 
iii) the introduction of a second admission round.

iv) the limit of three live preferences for applications to the normal year of entry;   
v)
the admission arrangements in Bury St Edmunds to meet the requirements for the School Organisational Review;
vi)
the catchment area and the Transport Priority Area for the new high school at Moreton Hall; 

vii)
the amended catchment area for King Edward VI CEVC Upper (High) School; 
viii)
the extension of Howard Primary School to include the catchment area of Tollgate;
ix)
the extension of Sexton’s Manor Primary School to include the catchment area of Barrow CEVCP School;
x)
the Published Admission Numbers (PANs) for each community and voluntary controlled school in Suffolk for the school years 2016/2017;
xi)
the revised Fair Access Protocol; and
xii)
the Supplementary Information Form.
Reason for Decision:  The Council was required to comply with the School Admissions Code (December 2014) and legislation. It was required to determine admission arrangements for the 2016/2017 school year by 15 April 2015.
Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Localities, Environment and Waste, in noting the complicated process of running two educational systems in Bury advised that parents wanted to have some certainty over their child’s planned route.  She also urged for a clear communication process with parents.  The Cabinet Member for Education and Skills advised that officers had worked incredibly hard to ensure that future arrangements had been communicated to parents.
The Cabinet Member for Resource Management expressed her concern at the low numbers in some small schools and their sustainability and asked for reassurance that a very close eye would be kept on small schools to ensure their sustainability and quality of teaching.  The Cabinet Member for Education and Skills advised that the authority expected every school to be good or outstanding.  The Schools Accountability and Improvement Board would monitor all schools to ensure quality of teaching and that sound financial management was in place.  With regard to the change in the process of future Ofsted inspections all schools would have a single point of contact and where necessary intervention would take place to ensure no school was in a crises position.
The Cabinet Member for Education and Skills agreed to meet with a local Councillor after the meeting to clarify the PAN for Thurston Community College and the catchment area for the new Morton Hall School.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  Councillor Beccy Hopfensperger declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of the fact that she was a parent of children who would be affected by the decisions.
Councillor Gordon Jones declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of the fact that he was a Board Member of the Samuel Ward Academy Trust and also Chair of Governors at Thomas Gainsborough High School which was part of the Samuel Ward Academy Trust.
Dispensations:  None reported.

103.
Urgent Business

There was no urgent business reported.
The meeting closed at 12.21pm.
Chairman
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